Mt. Ashland Expansion Issues
The purpose of this report is to establish a basic outline of where we are and what next steps will look like as we move through the process.  To compile this information I have met with representatives of Mt. Ashland and the Forest Service.  I want those who read this report to gain a couple basic sets of information.  First, nothing will happen as to expansion until it is legally enabled.  Second, if/when that happens there are a series of procedural steps that need to happen before construction work begins.  I also want to say that in meeting with both the MAA representatives and the Forest Service, both have a full appreciation that the system, both legal and procedural, are in place as safeguards and their interest is to see this completed in the best way possible.  I have met with those opposed to the expansion and I want to say I am equally impressed with many of them as wanting exactly the same thing; completion in the best possible way.   This is a complex set of issues and there is no way to do it entire justice in outline form.  This report is not intended to be comprehensive in nature but rather provide a broad brush look at the road ahead.  The process and issues are also somewhat fluid as things change and legal challenges arise and/or are adjusted.  I think it is important to see that there are definitive legal steps in place before the construction is allowed and procedural steps after legal challenges that need to be met.  Nothing is going to happen quickly one way or the other.  Additionally, it is to the advantage of all sides to keep the public informed of their positions within the larger context of the issues.  As additional information becomes available, the City of Ashland will make every effort to keep everyone informed.
While it is a cumbersome, difficult and time consuming process that often puts people at odds with each other this process is designed to produce the best possible result by enabling both sides to play their legitimate part.  In its best light this process is symbolic of democracy in general.  It is often not pretty but it is most effective when everyone is tuned in and playing their role.

The facts below were culled from meetings with MA staff and the Forest Service staff.  
The Facts:
Right Now 
There is an injunction in place at this time that prohibits any work on expansion including “ground disturbing activities” and the cutting of any trees.

Besides being good and honorable people those involved with the MAA Board and MA operations and the staff of the Forest Service fully understand the law and the rules of the injunction.  Further, while they may disagree with the good and honorable people of the Opposition (I have capitalized opposition as a sign of respect) to the proposed expansion everyone respects the rule of law and the Opposition’s rights to fully access and exhaust their legal rights.

What Happens Next?
As a point of background, the most current activity on the injunction case took place March 12, 2012.  Before that date the Forest Service submitted to the judge their answer to the three questions of the injunction contending they have satisfied the requirements to lift the injunction.   On March 12, the Sierra Club, the Plaintiff, filed their response contending that the Forest Service has not satisfied the three questions of the injunction.  Additionally the Sierra Club has requested that the court allow them to file a supplemental complaint addressing new information  and asked the court to combine their new complaint with the current injunction.  As I understand things, at the date of this writing, the issue of combining the suit has yet to be fully decided.  We will monitor and update this information as decisions are made.

If we move forward with a combined suit – a new briefing schedule will be set up by the judge and after that a hearing date will be set.  Estimated time line if this happens is easily two months depending on the judge’s load and schedule.  


If we move forward without a combined suit – the judge will set a date for hearing the matter of the injunction only.  It is believed this would happen inside of the two month time line, but it is impossible to know until things are set.


Either way the judge will rule on the current injunction.  If he rules to lift the injunction work towards expansion could begin at that time although there are a number of procedural issues that need to happen first.  I will outline those at the end of this report.  It is commonly believed by MAA and Forest Service staff that the Sierra Club will appeal a decision to lift the injunction to the 9th Circuit Court of Appeals, although representatives of the Sierra Club may wish to confirm or correct this statement.  If appealed, the amount of time of the delay is impossible to project because it depends on the 9th Circuit’s schedule.

If the judge rules to leave the injunction in place no work on the mountain may proceed and the rules will be exactly what we have at this time.  

Longer Term
Only once all the legal challenges have been dealt with and have made their way through the court system and only once the legal system agrees that the legal issues are complete can work on the construction of the expansion be started.   
While it is impossible to project any kind of time frame at this point it is easily one to two years before anything will be settled and any work related to construction or the cutting of trees can be done.  Perhaps longer.
.

Miscellaneous Facts
There are a couple things that can happen at this time, Spring 2012.

This spring the Army Corp of Engineers will inspect the proposed area in order to reissue their permit.  This is a routine matter that has been done before and does not signal the start of any kind of construction.


The MAA Board may start their fund raising efforts for the expansion at any point and this would not constitute a violation of the injunction.  The amount that needs to be raised is estimated to be between $2.5 million to $3.5 million.  Much of this depends on the operations plan (discussed further on in this report), when it happens and what the economic conditions are when/if it happens.  Most of the funding needs to be raised by donation.  MAA projects that there is not enough income from the expansion to pay for a loan to cover the full amount.  They do think it is possible to borrow funds under $1 million but will not know that until all legal challenges are complete.  

Once all legal issues have been resolved, there are a series of procedural issues that will need to be addressed at that time.  I have outlined them here; detailed information is available on each of these steps.

The first step would be for MAA to have the site line surveyed.  This would include the cutting of saplings and trees under 10” in diameter.  However, the intention is to only cut what needs to be cut in order to survey.
The DEQ 1200C permit/report process will be complied and submitted.  This looks to be about a 60 day process.

Once all legal process is complete before any work can be done (with the exception of the aforementioned survey), an “Operations Plan” needs to be submitted and approved by the Forest Service.  The City of Ashland will also be provided a copy of the plan for comment.  When/if we reach this point, this will be the critical document as things move forward.  Included in the plan are the following:


1. Construction Plan

2. Storm Water Pollution Control Plan and Erosion Control Plan
3. Safety Plan

4. Watershed Restoration Project Plans

5. Monitoring Plan
Additionally, the Forest Service has the responsibility to review the finances of MAA and to make sure the estimated construction cost is accurate.  The funding for the construction has to be in place before any work can start and a construction bond in place throughout to ensure completion of the project.  Pledged monies need to meet a legal standard – simply a promise to pay is not enough, the pledge needs to be in a legally actionable format.
